	Unconfirmed


MINUTES of the meeting of the CUSTOMER SERVICES SCRUTINY COMMITTEE held in the Council Chamber, Endeavour House, Ipswich on Thursday 13 October 2005 at 10.30 am

PRESENT:

Frank Warby – Chair

Sue Thomas – Vice Chair

Clare Aitchison, Terry Clements, Harold Mangar, Tim Marks, Kathy Pollard, Ben Redsell, and Bryony Rudkin. 

Stefan Oliver was unable to attend.

1. Declarations of Interest and Dispensations

Sue Thomas, Bryony Rudkin and Harold Mangar declared a personal interest in agenda item 3. No other declarations of interest or dispensations were reported.

2. Confirmation of Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 14 July 2005 were confirmed as an accurate record and signed by the Chair.

3. Provision of Councillor ICT

The Committee considered a report CS05/3 [copy in the minute book] inviting it to scrutinise the processes and provision of providing ICT to councillors following the election in May 2005. The Committee was advised that the missing numbers in paragraph 39 and 40 were 15 and 12 respectively.

The Committee was advised that an Election Steering Group had been set up comprising officers from a number of divisions to consider and implement actions required during and following the election in May 2005. The provision of ICT for councillors was one of these areas, and following discussions with CSD it had been agreed that Councillors would be provided with a high quality service that would be appropriate for the next four or five years. The Committee was also advised that the steering group had also planned for an expected 50% turnover rate of councillors and for re-elected councillors to be transferred from their existing IT arrangements to the new facilities provided by the county council. 

In response to questions and comments the Committee was advised that the IT Reference Group had met 3 or 4 times in the lead up to the election. Since the election revised nominations had been received from Group Leaders confirming councillors that will serve on the IT Reference Group. The first meeting of the group since the election will take place as soon as possible and will consider and review the implementation programme and actions and issues highlighted at today’s meeting. In response to a question on data security it was agreed that a copy of the audit services annual report 2004/05 would be circulated to committee members after the meeting.

One member of the committee indicated that on transferring to the new ICT system that they had lost software originally provided by the County Council and that they were having difficulty having this retrieved and placed on their new system. A suggestion was also made that councillors telephone lines should be set up to stop nuisance calls and that all councillors should be given the opportunity to take the European Computer Diving Licence. 

Further comments were made indicating that as Councillors had taken time off work during March and April prior to the elections it had proved very difficult for them to take additional holiday or time off work following the election to undertake induction training. In addition, it was noted that whilst communications on councillor ICT had been forwarded to Group Leaders in the period prior the election it had not been possible for them to devote appropriate time to consider the issues being raised. 

In response to comments about the delay in providing councillors with ICT equipment, the Committee was advised that Business Broadband was being provided for all councillors which was different to the normal domestic broadband provided in private homes. Whilst cabling was invariably available in urban areas for business purposes, connection to individual properties in rural areas required an additional cable to be laid. Requests for connection to business broadband could not be made until after the election and there had been a delay in carrying out this work. It was noted that whilst officers had made every effort to speed up and co-ordinate the processes it had not been possible to achieve this in all cases.

A councillor outlined the problems that he had experienced since the election with his ICT equipment. It was confirmed that the Councillor had had a bad experience and arrangements were made for officers to meet with him following the meeting to resolve his outstanding problems.

In response to three additional questions, the Committee was advised that ‘Blackberrys’ were available for lead councillors only given the cost involved in providing this hardware item. The cost of ‘Blackberrys’ would also be investigated to ensure the best deal. The Committee was also advised that 44 councillors had signed the service agreement form, 21 had not signed the form but of these 20 had taken the ICT service.

Decision: The Committee agreed that a copy of the Audit Services Annual Report 2004/05 would be circulated to Committee Members and that a report be prepared by IT Reference Group for the next meeting of the Committee, detailing its findings, actions and progress made on implementing recommendations.

Reason for decision: The Committee recognised that the ICT Steering Group, a cross party group of councillors was best placed to consider the comments made in the internal audit report and the issues highlighted at the meeting and to agree future actions. 

Alternative options: The Committee could have chosen to scrutinise specific areas but chose not to do so.

Declarations of interest: Sue Thomas, Bryony Rudkin and Harold Mangar declared personal interests as they had received upgraded ICT equipment but had not signed the service agreement form.

Dispensations: None reported.

4. Childcare Information service

The Committee considered report CS05/4 [copy in the minute book] inviting it to identify the most appropriate time to scrutinise the transfer of the Childcare Information Service to Customer Service Direct (CSD). The Committee was advised that the Childcare Information Service had a customer satisfaction rating of 93%. It received over 6,700 telephone calls per year and issued over 500 information packs during the same period. There had been several delays in the transfer of the service to CSD, to ensure that the standard of service currently provided was maintained following the transfer to CSD.

The Committee was advised that there had been a number of concerns raised by staff employed in the service. There had been a great deal of uncertainty about the transfer and staff felt that they had not been kept sufficiently informed of developments. As a result, permanent staff employed in the service had opted to transfer to new positions within the council or had resigned to take up employment with other companies. 

The Committee was also advised that there had been increased complexity relating to the move. Whilst current front office and back office staff worked together in the service, initial proposals provided an increase in the number of layers between customers and staff. Existing staff working in the service are qualified in Early Years or Child Care and value their jobs but perceived that on transfer their roles would be devalued. It was confirmed that the proposed transfer would, for the first time separate operators and officers and would also involve the introduction of new software and systems which were not yet available. The transfer of the service to CSD would result in the Matrix Award being lost as this had to be awarded to Suffolk County Council and was not transferable.

A comment was made that it was important to ensure that children placed with childcare providers were happy and remained safe. Where the service received details that an Ofsted complaint had been made, the service would not provide details of the childcare facility whilst the complaint was being investigated. The Committee also recognised the importance of encouraging parents who transferred their children to different childcare providers to advise the service immediately. This would enable the service to consider the reasons for the change and to take any action that it deemed necessary.

The Committee was advised that temporary employees now staffed the service. These employees had gone through a rapid induction programme and were supported by professional staff as well as having access to manuals and protocols. 

The Committee was advised that CSD accepted that this had been an anxious time for employees, but were looking to the future to ensure that a smooth transfer took place and the level of service was maintained. Suffolk County Council and Mid Suffolk District Council shared this view. CSD stated that in their view, the transfer of services would not take place until permanent staff were in place. CSD confirmed that it had managed the expectation of staff transferring in other areas of the council. The concerns of staff raised prior to other transfers had been resolved and feedback indicated that employees enjoyed their new roles. 

Decision: The Committee agreed to review the performance of the Childcare Information Service following its transfer to CSD at its March 2006 meeting.

Reason for decision: The Committee wished to ensure that the high level of customer satisfaction current achieved by Suffolk County Council was maintained and improved following transfer to CSD.

Alternative options: The Committee could have decided to undertake its review 6 months after the transfer but chose not do so.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

5. the Use of customer satisfaction surveys within the Council

The Committee considered report CS05/5 [copy in the minute book] inviting it to identify areas for future scrutiny and areas for further development. 

In response to comments and questions it was confirmed that the County Council had set up an area on its web site that detailed the results of consultations. However, it was very difficult to find this information and members of the Committee would be advised where to access this data. It was considered that not all data obtained during consultation had been recorded on the web site.

The Committee recognised that undertaking consultation with the public was expensive and that this needed to be undertaken at the right time and directed at the right people. Once consultation had been undertaken the results should be reviewed to determine whether the results were reliable before actions were agreed. An example of good communication was sited where Environment & Transport obtained the views of residents living in areas following road works in the area. However, having obtained this information it did not appear to have been circulated to the local councillors. 

The Committee considered that more thought should be given when considering consultation as there was often, very good opportunities available to obtain additional information on related subjects when consulting the public on issues. In addition, the Committee also considered that it was possible to compare customer feedback and satisfaction with other local authorities when looking at similar projects e.g. park and ride.

Decision: The Committee agreed that a more detailed report should be provided for a subsequent meeting of the Committee detailing areas where surveys had revealed specific items that need to be reviewed and scrutinised.

Reason for decision: The Committee wished to fully understand the detailed information available before it to identify areas for future scrutiny.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

6. Forward work programme and information Bulletin

The Committee received the Information Bulletin, Cabinet Forward Plan and its own forward work programme [copies in the minute book].

The Chairman invited the Committee to suggest additional items that could be added to the Forward Work Programme. The Committee suggested that arrangements could be made for members of the committee to visit CSD in two groups to understand learning requirements. It was also suggested, that the committee could receive reports at a future meeting on the progress of the customer service work being lead on behalf of the County Council by the Public Access Programme. In addition, the Committee may consider Public Access monitoring reports which would include details of incoming calls lost by the service centre and progress on back office re-engineering in CSD and the County Council.

The Committee was advised that the Standards Committee considered a report on Comments, Compliments and Complaints on an annual basis. It was suggested that this Committee could look at detailed information in this area in order to identify areas for scrutiny. It was agreed that this information should be provided on a quarterly basis and that this should be included in the information bulletin. The Committee also agreed that information relating to best practice in relation to customer service and staff satisfaction in both the public and private sector would also be reported in the information bulletin.

Decision: The Committee noted the details in the Information Bulletin. It agreed that a quarterly analysis of comments compliments and complaints be included in the information bulletin together with information on Staff Satisfaction and Best Practice relating to Customer Service. The Committee also agreed that topics suggested for consideration at future meeting would be added to the Forward Work Programme and that the Chair and Vice Chair would manage the business for future meetings.

Reason for decision: The Committee considered that these arrangements were appropriate for receiving information and managing the business for future meetings.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: Sue Thomas declared a personal interest as she was a personal friend of the Chief Executive of the Institute of Customer Service.

Dispensations: None reported.

The meeting closed at 12.48 pm.
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